	Back to The North American Bioethics
	Home Page




Dr. Jean R. Joly, Chair
Tri-Council Working Group on Ethics
Pavillon de L'Est, Laval University
Quebec, PQ
G1K 7P4 

March 26, 1997

Dear Dr. Joly,

Members of the Department of Psychology at the University of Toronto have had the opportunity to review the February 1997 draft of the Code of Conduct for Research Involving Humans. While individuals have a variety of responses to the proposed code, we are in agreement on a few points that we hope you will consider. These points are presented not in what we see as their order of importance, but in the order in which they appear in the code.

At 2:17 line 6, the code mentions that a psychology course requirement that students participate in research might be coercive. We do not disagree that under some circumstances this might involve coercion. However, we would like to note that we believe that participating in research serves a substantial educational purpose for the students, as well, of course, as making our research easier. In addition, we feel that coercion can be minimized or eliminated by providing appropriate alternatives. We allow students to choose the particular studies they want to participate in, to cease their participation at any time during the study, and to withdraw their data at the end of the study. Perhaps even more important, for those who do not want to participate in research but who want the educational experience and/or the credit, we provide the alternative of "walking through" the study without giving any responses. That is, they are shown what the study would consist of for an active participant, but they are not themselves participants. In this way, they learn about doing the research but never participate themselves. We feel that this removes any chance of coercion (or at least reduces it considerably), while still allowing the studies to serve an educational function. No doubt other universities deal with this somewhat differently. But we hope that the code will recognize that participation in research as part of a course is useful and need not involve coercion.

In connection with partial disclosure and deception, the document states that there might be a requirement that participants be debriefed thoroughly. While we feel strongly that detailed debriefing is usually required in all research, we also believe that there are times when debriefing can be harmful. This is especially true for children, but may also hold for adults. We think most researchers will understand that sometimes it is best not to tell participants everything about a study, even during debriefing (e.g., where personality information has been obtained and where feedback might reflect negatively on the research participant). We hope that you will soften this statement or at least provide for the possibility that under some circumstances the REB allow some information to be withheld when it will be harmful to the participant.

Ordinarily, as the code notes, participants who agree will sign a consent form, those forms will be retained and sometimes the participants will be given copies. We agree with all of this, but would like to suggest that there are times when it may be sufficient (and desirable) for participants to simply initial the consent form or even just put a check mark to indicate that they have read it and agreed. This may arise when it is essential that the participants be totally confident that their responses will be anonymous and confidential. Clearly, keeping the consent form separate from the participants' responses and never providing any connection between them can accomplish this. But participants may not be so sure. Once they have given their names, they may feel that the researcher may be able to connect name and response. Also, some participants may simply wish to remain anonymous, that is, not give their names even though they are willing to participate. WE wonder if this possibility could be recognized. As usual it would be allowed only with the agreement of the REB and only under special circumstances for which the investigator would have to argue.

At 4-7:4, the code states that an REB may ask a department to review its own undergraduate research proposals. We agree strongly with this and wonder if it could be extended to graduate student research that is not covered by the ethical review of the supervisors' projects. The reason for this is the same as for the undergraduate research, that is, the work tends to be relatively straightforward, involves no ethical issues, and is often done under some time pressure. As with undergraduate research, the departmental committee would approve it only if it were absolutely straightforward from an ethical point of view. If there were any substantial issues, the research would be forwarded to the REB for consideration. In both instances, the REB would have to delegate the authority to the department. We wonder only if this could be allowed by the code.

Article 4-3 describes the minimum membership of an REB. We have some concerns with this description and feel that it is both too narrow and too broad. We wonder if it could be made somewhat broader and more flexible. It states that the REB should include both men and women. While we agree strongly that ordinarily the REB should have both men and women, we feel that there is often strong reason to include representation from other groups (thus, make the statement broader) and we also believe that there may be occasions when the absolute requirement will be impractical or would place too great a burden on the relatively few women in an institution. Perhaps this could be handled by saying that it is highly desirable for the board to have representation from both men and women and from other groups when feasible and especially when appropriate to reflect the subject populations of the research. Let us be clear that we cannot imagine the REB at this university not including both men and women in whatever REBs are constituted, but there may be times and places when this is not practical. The list also includes a lawyer and someone who is knowledgeable about relevant aspects of ethics. Again, we believe both are desirable, but not always necessary and not always feasible. Might it be possible to use the same flexible wording as above? In addition, we hope that being knowledgeable about ethics does not imply that it must be someone with formal training in ethics, since someone who has served on ethics boards might be as good or better than someone with formal courses in the area. Flexibility becomes especially crucial when it is related to article 4.6, which states that when the full board is not present, those attending must possess the full range of backgrounds and experience required by article 4.3. This means that if there is one lawyer and one ethics expert and on female and one community member on the board, and none of these is a research scientist, no matter how many researchers are present, the committee could not make any decisions if any one of these four members were absent (unless the researchers or the others met combined roles, which of course they might). In other words, while we agree with the general sentiment of having diversity on the board and having legal, ethical and community representation, we feel that the wording could allow more flexibility both in the composition of the REB and of rules relating to its function when not everyone was present (which presumably would be quite common). Finally, and most importantly, we think that the role of those expert in research methods should be emphasized more. While other points of view are both useful and desirable, without strong representation from those who know about research, the REB will be unable to make fully informed decisions. We would hope that the REB would always have a researcher as chair. This was the point about which our Department members felt most strongly.

Section 9 on collectivities causes us some concern. The first involves the definition of a collectivity. The document recognizes the problem, but puts forth an abstract working definition that suggests a very expansive interpretation. Given the problems of obtaining consent, we fear that researchers will either avoid or be prevented from investigating social problems in communities where there may be an important need for such research. This outcome is in direct contradiction to the call in earlier sections of the document for research on issues that affect groups that have typically been excluded for mainstream scientific research. The requirement that consent be obtained from leaders of the community when it is too large to obtain informed consent from all individuals raises serious ethical problems as it suggests a retreat from the central principle of individual autonomy and informed consent outlined at the beginning of the document. If the leadership declines participation then individual members are denied the right to participate. It could mean, for example, that women who are in subordinate positions in hierarchical societies will be treated as equivalent to children, unable to consent to participation on their own without the consent of authority figures in the community. It seems to us unfair and potentially discriminatory (or at least inconsistent) to apply one set of principles (individual autonomy and informed choice) to mainstream populations and another to minorities or groups likely to come under the rubric of "collectivities". A final concern is the provision that collectivities be given the opportunity to respond to the researcher's findings in cases of disagreement between the collectivity and the researcher. While we recognize this may often be good practice, the list of requirements seem to us seriously problematic. Requiring that the collectivity be contact about the researcher's plan for presentation of findings, for example, seems to constitute a serious infringement on the intellectual autonomy of researchers and would make independent and objective research on collectivities virtually impossible to conduct.

We hope that these comments will be useful. In general, the department (with some dissent) supports the idea of having a unified code and finds the proposed code thoughtful and reasonable. The suggestions given above will, we believe, make the code more useful and more appropriate.

Sincerely,

Joan Grusec
Professor and Acting Chair
Department of Psychology
University of Toronto

